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For many, the decision to purchase a property is one of the 
most expensive, and important, in a lifetime. This is especially 
apparent in China, where more than 90 per cent of households 
are owner occupied – a striking percentage that stands in stark 
contrast to the US, Europe, and other developed countries 
where home ownership is declining. 

So, what is driving this growth in China? 

Buying a home is of extreme cultural significance in China, 
symbolising wealth, reputation and hierarchy. For some, home 
ownership is even a pre-requisite for marriage. Generational 
investments are also of great importance; property is viewed as 
a safe and lasting asset to pass down to future generations, 
with many households having more than 50 per cent of their 
wealth in the real estate market. This strong cultural backdrop, 
combined with the continuation of rapid urbanisation in China, 
presents an exciting opportunity for the LTGG portfolio. 

Reflections

Long Term Global Growth

KE Holdings is a real estate service provider which in 2018 
launched Beike, the largest integrated online housing platform 
in China. This all-in-one platform covers existing home sales, 
rentals, new homes, financial solutions and home renovation 
services. It is an open platform, which means that it can be 
used by other real estate agents across China, offering 
combined services to help buyers, sellers and developers. In an 
industry that has historically been plagued by a lack of 
standards, pushy agents and poor customer experiences, this 
differentiated model is helping to generate choice and trust for 
individuals, foster co-operation between agents and, ultimately, 
make buying a home a much safer, less complicated and more 
pleasant experience. 
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Long Term Global Growth

The market opportunity is vast. By gross transaction value 
(GTV), Beike has become the second largest platform in China 
– after Alibaba, and its share of the real estate market is three 
times larger than the second player, meaning it has a clear 
advantage in scale. Beike’s edge is its technology; it is building 
the digital infrastructure for the industry, digitalising every step 
during the process and creating a comprehensive database 
which stores the inventory of more than 220 million homes. 
More than 60 per cent of this number has been modelled by 
virtual reality (VR). The VR model has created an immersive 
experience with real-time agent interaction, allowing customers 
to visit properties remotely and visualise their future homes with 
personalised furniture preferences. This has significantly 
enhanced the decision-making process and has also reduced 
the costs of physical home tours – a function that has worked 
incredibly well during the pandemic.  

When an agent joins the Beike platform it becomes part of the 
Agent Cooperation Network (ACN), which is a standardised 
operating system used to govern the growing network. It has 
clear rules to define the roles of every agent, encouraging the 
sharing of data, the splitting of commission and a goal of selling 
the property together in the most efficient way. This ensures the 
agent’s interests are aligned to drive shared success and help 
to rebuild trust in the industry. 

Beike has also transformed the buyer experience through its 
rich data collection, building a consumer profile which includes 
credit scores, buyer preferences, viewing history, interaction 
with agents and transaction history. The platform, which is 
powered by artificial intelligence (AI), can then provide top picks 
to buyers, help them create a floor plan, visualise renovations 
and link them directly to mortgage providers. The platform can 
also be accessed via WeChat – putting Beike in front of more 
than a billion pairs of eyes. 

The enormous scale of the market means the monetisation 
opportunity for Beike is huge, earning its place in our clients’ 
LTGG portfolio. The GTV of the residential retail market is 
expected to reach over RMB 46trn ($7bn) by the mid-2020s. The 
blue-sky case would see the penetration of brokerage services 
reaching 45 per cent, from its current 30 per cent and a 50 per 
cent ‘winner takes most’ market share for Beike. This would 
imply RMB 10trn ($1.6bn) on the Beike platform, which equates 
to a quadrupling from the current level. Combined with a modest 
rise in take rate, five times upside seems very plausible to us. 

The sustainability of the real estate market is important to 
Chinese society. Over the next decade, Beike’s technology 
centric focus and patient long-term culture, will be integral in 
shaping this market and we believe should help cement their 
market-leading position. This long-term culture was fostered by 
the co-founder, Zuo Hui who recently passed away, but it will 
continue to be nurtured by his co-founder, Peng Yongdong who 
is current CEO and chair. 
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Beike’s app is transforming the Chinese property market.



 3

2021

Important information and risk factors

Past performance is not a guide to future results. Changes in 
the investment strategies, contributions or withdrawals may 
materially alter the performance and results of the portfolio. All 
investment strategies have the potential for profit and loss.

Risk factors
The views expressed in this article are those of the authors and 
should not be considered as advice or a recommendation to 
buy, sell or hold a particular investment. They reflect personal 
opinion and should not be taken as statements of fact nor 
should any reliance be placed on them when making 
investment decisions. 

All investment strategies have the potential for profit and loss, 
your or your clients’ capital may be at risk. Past performance  
is not a guide to future returns. 

Any stock examples and images used in this article are not 
intended to represent recommendations to buy or sell, neither 
is it implied that they will prove profitable in the future. It is not 
known whether they will feature in any future portfolio produced 
by us. Any individual examples will represent only a small part 
of the overall portfolio and are inserted purely to help illustrate 
our investment style. 

This article contains information on investments which does not 
constitute independent research. Accordingly, it is not subject 
to the protections afforded to independent research, but is 
classified as advertising under Art 68 of the Financial Services 
Act (‘FinSA’) and Baillie Gifford and its staff may have dealt in 
the investments concerned.

All information is sourced from Baillie Gifford & Co and is 
current unless otherwise stated. The images used in this  
article are for illustrative purposes only.

Important information
Baillie Gifford & Co and Baillie Gifford & Co Limited are 
authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority 
(FCA). Baillie Gifford & Co Limited is an Authorised Corporate 
Director of OEICs.

Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited provides investment 
management and advisory services to non-UK Professional/
Institutional clients only. Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited is 
wholly owned by Baillie Gifford & Co. Baillie Gifford & Co and 
Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited are authorised and regulated  
by the FCA in the UK.

Persons resident or domiciled outside the UK should consult 
with their professional advisers as to whether they require any 
governmental or other consents in order to enable them to 
invest, and with their tax advisers for advice relevant to their 
own particular circumstances.

Baillie Gifford Investment Management (Europe) Limited 
provides investment management and advisory services to 
European (excluding UK) clients. It was incorporated in Ireland 
in May 2018 and is authorised by the Central Bank of Ireland. 

Through its MiFID passport, it has established Baillie Gifford 
Investment Management (Europe) Limited (Frankfurt Branch)  
to market its investment management and advisory services 
and distribute Baillie Gifford Worldwide Funds plc in Germany. 
Baillie Gifford Investment Management (Europe) Limited also 
has a representative office in Zurich, Switzerland pursuant to 
Art. 58 of the Federal Act on Financial Institutions (‘FinIA’).  
It does not constitute a branch and therefore does not have 
authority to commit Baillie Gifford Investment Management 
(Europe) Limited. It is the intention to ask for the authorisation 
by the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority (FINMA)  
to maintain this representative office of a foreign asset manager 
of collective assets in Switzerland pursuant to the applicable 
transitional provisions of FinIA. Baillie Gifford Investment 
Management (Europe) Limited is a wholly owned subsidiary  
of Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited, which is wholly owned by 
Baillie Gifford & Co.

Hong Kong
Baillie Gifford Asia (Hong Kong) Limited 柏基亞洲(香港)有限公司 
is wholly owned by Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited and holds  
a Type 1 and a Type 2 licence from the Securities & Futures 
Commission of Hong Kong to market and distribute Baillie 
Gifford’s range of collective investment schemes to professional 
investors in Hong Kong. Baillie Gifford Asia (Hong Kong) 
Limited 柏基亞洲(香港)有限公司 can be contacted at Suites 
2713-2715, Two International Finance Centre, 8 Finance Street, 
Central, Hong Kong. Telephone +852 3756 5700.

South Korea
Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited is licensed with the Financial 
Services Commission in South Korea as a cross border 
Discretionary Investment Manager and Non-discretionary 
Investment Adviser.

Japan
Mitsubishi UFJ Baillie Gifford Asset Management Limited 
(‘MUBGAM’) is a joint venture company between Mitsubishi 
UFJ Trust & Banking Corporation and Baillie Gifford Overseas 
Limited. MUBGAM is authorised and regulated by the Financial 
Conduct Authority.

Australia
This material is provided on the basis that you are a wholesale 
client as defined within s761G of the Corporations Act 2001 
(Cth). Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited (ARBN 118 567 178) is 
registered as a foreign company under the Corporations Act 
2001 (Cth). It is exempt from the requirement to hold an 
Australian Financial Services License under the Corporations 
Act 2001 (Cth) in respect of these financial services provided to 
Australian wholesale clients. Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited is 
authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority 
under UK laws which differ from those applicable in Australia.
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South Africa
Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited is registered as a Foreign 
Financial Services Provider with the Financial Sector Conduct 
Authority in South Africa.

North America
Baillie Gifford International LLC is wholly owned by Baillie Gifford 
Overseas Limited; it was formed in Delaware in 2005 and is 
registered with the SEC. It is the legal entity through which 
Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited provides client service and 
marketing functions in North America. Baillie Gifford Overseas 
Limited is registered with the SEC in the United States of America.

The Manager is not resident in Canada, its head office and 
principal place of business is in Edinburgh, Scotland. Baillie 
Gifford Overseas Limited is regulated in Canada as a portfolio 
manager and exempt market dealer with the Ontario 
Securities Commission (‘OSC’). Its portfolio manager licence 
is currently passported into Alberta, Quebec, Saskatchewan, 
Manitoba and Newfoundland & Labrador whereas the exempt 
market dealer licence is passported across all Canadian 
provinces and territories. Baillie Gifford International LLC is 
regulated by the OSC as an exempt market and its licence is 
passported across all Canadian provinces and territories. 
Baillie Gifford Investment Management (Europe) Limited 
(`BGE’) relies on the International Investment Fund Manager 
Exemption in the provinces of Ontario and Quebec.

Israel
Baillie Gifford Overseas is not licensed under Israel’s Regulation 
of Investment Advising, Investment Marketing and Portfolio 
Management Law, 5755–1995 (the Advice Law) and does not 
carry insurance pursuant to the Advice Law. This document is 
only intended for those categories of Israeli residents who are 
qualified clients listed on the First Addendum to the Advice Law.

Oman
Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited (‘BGO’) neither has a registered 
business presence nor a representative office in Oman and 
does not undertake banking business or provide financial 
services in Oman. Consequently, BGO is not regulated by either 
the Central Bank of Oman or Oman’s Capital Market Authority. 
No authorization, licence or approval has been received from 
the Capital Market Authority of Oman or any other regulatory 
authority in Oman, to provide such advice or service within 
Oman. BGO does not solicit business in Oman and does not 
market, offer, sell or distribute any financial or investment 
products or services in Oman and no subscription to any 
securities, products or financial services may or will be 
consummated within Oman. The recipient of this document 
represents that it is a financial institution or a sophisticated 
investor (as described in Article 139 of the Executive Regulations 
of the Capital Market Law) and that its officers/employees have 
such experience in business and financial matters that they are 
capable of evaluating the merits and risks of investments.

Qatar
This strategy is only being offered to a limited number of 
investors who are willing and able to conduct an independent 
investigation of the risks involved. This does not constitute an 
offer to the public and is for the use only of the named addressee 
and should not be given or shown to any other person (other than 
employees, agents, or consultants in connection with the 
addressee’s consideration thereof). Baillie Gifford Overseas 
Limited has not been and will not be registered with Qatar Central 
Bank or under any laws of the State of Qatar. No transactions 
will be concluded in your jurisdiction and any inquiries 
regarding the strategy should be made to Baillie Gifford.

Baillie Gifford Overseas Limited has not been and will not be 
registered with Qatar Central Bank or under any laws of the 
State of Qatar. No transactions will be concluded in your 
jurisdiction and any inquiries regarding the strategy should  
be made to Baillie Gifford.
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